EX ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 31

August  09, 2011

By  John Hoffmann

BENEFIT PERFORMANCE FOR CHILDREN OF POLICE DISPATCHER LISA O’BRIEN:

Go To Church With Wild, Cool and Swinging

A benefit performance for the children of 31-year-old police dispatcher Lisa O’Brien, who died suddenly on July 18, will be held at the Parkway United Church of Christ in Town and Country on Friday August 26, 2011 8pm.
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A St. Louis favorite, The Wild, Cool and Swinging Orchestra, a Las Vegas Style Revue Band, take audiences back to 1960 on the Las Vegas Strip.

Led by trumpeter Jim Manley and vocalist Charlie B the Wild, Cool and Swinging Band guarantees a fun time.  
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Special Guest performers include Dean Christopher, actor, song stylist and comedian who regularly sold out the Finale Nightclub with his Rat Pack and More shows and who is a headline performer on Celebrity Cruise Ships. 
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Plus St. Louis area big band vocalist Valerie Tichacek 



The concert begins at 8 o’clock on Friday August 26, 2011.

The concert begins at 8 p.m. on Friday August 26, 2011.

Admission for this two-hour event is just $15. All proceeds go to the Lisa O’Brien family administered by the Town and Country Police Charity Fund.

The Parkway United Church of Christ is located at 2841 N. Ballas Road Town andCountry 63131…between Highway 40 and Clayton Road.
UGLY HOUSES WIN!  The 69 houses that are planned to sit next to the Target parking lot on 30 acres of land won approval on a questionable voice vote Monday night. Before the vote in the work session meeting and during the regular meeting a number of the aldermen said some interesting things.  

Mayor Dalton clearly was in favor of the homes for legal reasons.  The city’s architectural review ordinance doesn’t say a building plan can be turned down just because you don’t like its looks. This is one of the reasons I’m against architectural review ordinances…they take away individuals’ rights and the leave the city open for a losing lawsuit. Dalton was smart to be in favor of these planned houses.  He was very stupid and arrogant to push to the city to have an architectural review in the first place. 

These houses are okay for people in St. Charles but not people in Town and Country. That is the elitist view that Aldermen Steve Fons, Jon Benigas and Tim Welby appeared to take.  Here are some of their comments. 

Tim Welby:  “I can’t say I feel any better after the meeting on Friday than I did before.” 

“I think they paid Town and Country prices for the land.  I thought this would fit into Town and Country.  I don’t believe the use of this development fits the landscape of Town and Country.  For this reason I’m not going to vote for this.”

Steve Fons:  “I would like to see pictures of your first development rather than architectural renderings.  The models I have looked at and colors I’ve seen concern me.  The closeness together and colors…I mean I’m not impressed.”

“I’d prefer the ranch style house be removed from the equation.”

Jon Benigas:  “I’m much more in support of the two-family villa style of construction going in there. At the minimum the sides of those houses are a better sight.  I’m opposed to the idea of this proposal.” 

Al Gerber, who was against the homes at the last meeting and stated his mind had not been changed, but said little more.  Keep in mind that Al lives in a former apartment unit changed to a condo, which was annexed into the city and would not be allowed in Town and Country today. Many of his political supporters live on the Principia campus in small frame ranch houses which are far, far more modest than this new subdivision proposal.      

These guys acted like ranch houses were bad.  However there are a large number of ranch houses in town and in fact when the town was founded it was mostly all ranch homes.   Many people in their mid-50s are looking for ranch homes to move into for the next 20 years just to avoid stairs.   

FOR THE WINNING SIDE:  

Nancy Avioli:  “Do you compare this to Town and Country homes over a half-mile away or to the homes in the immediate area and the commercial property in the area?” 

Fred Meyland-Smith made a motion to amend the resolution to include the builders include brick sides on a few houses where the side walls face the street, window treatments on certain houses, plus required certain earth tone colors for a few houses that could be seen from major streets along with a shingle requirement. 

Phil Behnen:  “Tonight the Architectural review Board passed plans for a new home in the style of a home in India. It will look different than other houses, but who is to tell someone what his house can look like.”

THE ORIGINAL BREAKDOWN:  Originally Tim Welby, Jon Benigas, Steve Fons and Al Gerber were against the development.   Lynn Wright, Fred Meyland-Smith and Phil Behnen were for it. Nancy Avioli actually showed up for a meeting and was also in favor of the development.  

Last Second Switcheroo:  Just before the vote, Jon Benigas said he was against the development but would vote for it.  That was an odd political statement…”I am against it! But I’m voting for it!”  

THE MAYOR HATES TO TAKE A STAND ON ANYTHING:  The mayor called for a voice vote on the resolution.  We heard several ayes and several nays.  Usually when there are any nays, a roll call vote is ordered.  Had there been a tie, Dalton would have to have voted and taken a side. Instead of calling for a roll call vote…Dalton announced, “The ayes have it.”  This way no aldermen went on record for his vote.   

RETREAT AGENDA:  Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton successfully did away with the required first weekend in June city retreat to discuss specific issues. However in killing the retreat, it was replaced by work sessions to be held after one or two Aldermanic meetings. 

Dalton stated on Monday his agenda would be 1) The budget. 2) Architectural Review issues 3) Green space, including solar panels. 4) Deer management. 

He then said, “Of course number 1 and number 4 are the main topics.”  He then asked for aldermen to suggest what date would be best for the after meeting work session. 

GOOD NEWS:  In our last newsletter we mentioned that city Building Inspector Bob Bodley was off work after having suffered a heart attack.  He is still off work and was hospitalized for several weeks.  The good news is he is now back at home.  

IRONY:  Bill Kuehling, an old time St. Louis Democrat ward guy…was my favorite person to serve on the Board of Aldermen with.  Even when he was working for my opponent when I first ran and won, he was charming and had a great sense of humor.  Bill was elected after he ran unopposed in 2007.  That is a good trick for an old-school Democrat who served in several positions under St. Louis Mayor Vince Schoemehl and was living among the very conservative Republicans in Town and Country.

In the July 2011 issue of the St. Louis Magazine Bill is featured in a special advertising section promoting the downtown “neighborhood.” Bill is the chair of the Downtown Community Improvement District.  I find it interesting that much in the same way that Bill didn’t tell anyone out here that he is a Democrat…he isn’t advertising the fact that while he tries to get people to move downtown that he lives ACROSS THE STREET FROM QUEENY PARK!

FIRE CALLS REAL AND OTHERWISE: As regular readers know that despite having a police and fire dispatching center at the Town and Country City Hall  we are contractually obligated to pay for all fire and ambulance calls in Town and Country to be dispatched from the Central County Emergency 911 center in Ellisville.  

With calls dispatched in five fire districts, Town and Country and two Franklin County ambulance districts, year after year Town and Country and Chesterfield have subsidized all the other agencies, by paying far too much for the dispatch service. 

In 2008 the average overall cost to dispatch a single call by CCE911 was $114.66, but Town and Country was paying $165.38 a call or $50.72 a call too much.  In 2009 it was a little better.  The average cost per call system wide was $125.61, but T&C paid $170.59 or $44.98 too much. 

In 2010 it got worse. The average cost to dispatch a call by CCE911 was $123.50, but we paid $178.94 or $55.44 too much. 

While it costs exactly the same to dispatch a call to the Creve Coeur or Maryland Heights Fire Districts, they are charged less. Annual bills are based on assessed property values and let’s face it the property in T&C and Chesterfield is worth a lot more than the property in Manchester or Maryland Heights.  In fact in 2010 the West County EMS and Fire Protection had 1,033 more calls in their district, than we had in Town and Country, but they paid $13,800 less.  

We continued to get hosed, if you would pardon the expression, this year, but in 2012 this will change. The mayor and city administrator are proud of the new contact with CCE911.  We gave up our ownership rights of CCE911 and no longer will the billing rate be decided by property values. The average cost to dispatch a call in T&C in 2012 should be around $118.  We will see a savings of about $100,000 a year. 

However, the question has to be raised…why didn’t city leaders obtain this lower rate beginning in 2006?  

Again the Average cost per call for 2010 was $123.50.  Not all expenses were paid by member or contractual fees so the total of all payments made is less than the total cost for operation in 2010.  Here is the breakdown.

Area                      Fees paid to CCE911       Calls           Average cost per call

Creve Coeur  FPD    $603,410                      5,325             $113.31

Maryland Heights      $320,001                      3,200             $100.00

Metro West FPD       $753,642                       6,120             $123.14 (Ballwin-Ellisville)

Monarch FPD           $984,993                        6,407            $153.74 (Chesterfield)

West Co EMS&FPD*   $324,920                        2,917            $111.39*  (Manchester area)

City of Town & Ctry  $337.129                        1,884             $178.94

St Clair Amb Dist       $65,674                         1,282              $ 51.23

Meramec Amb Dist   $156,101                        3,005               $51.95

* does not include calls in Town and Country 

FIRE AND EMS CALLS DROPPING:  If you remember back to the 2006 attempt by the West County EMS & Fire Protection District to annex Town and Country into the district immediately after signing a five year service contract…the move was simply a tax grab attempt, plus feather bedding of proposing 18 new jobs that weren’t needed. 

The fire district said calls were increasing and there was a need for a second firehouse in Town and Country.  I and others said this was nonsense. Enough community outrage got the annexation proposal pulled from the ballot, but Mayor Jon Dalton said the issue would surely comeback again. In 2005 Dalton was a lobbyist for the fire district. 

In 2008 there were 2,169 calls for false fire alarms, car accidents, car fires, EMS calls and even a few actual minor structure fires. In 2009 that number dropped 220 to 1,946 calls.  In 2010 it dropped even more to 1,884 calls. 

NON ELECTION YEAR AND THE MONEY KEEPS FLOWING IN:  

No one is running for anything, but the campaign dollars are flowing in for some local candidates.  

State Rep John Diehl has accepted 61 contributions so far in 2011.  Here are the ones for over $1,000:

Missouri Health Care Association PAC  $1,000

PT-PAC  $1,000

Dave Turley and Associates $1,000 (Health Advocates Alliance listed at same address)

Mo Assoc of Nurse Anesthetists $2,500

MO Home Building Industry $2,500

Boehringer Ingelheim USA  Clinton Iowa  Pharmaceutical company $1,000
Smithfield Farms $1,000 (Virginia Company that owns factory hog farms in Mo)

 Anheuser Busch Companies $2,000  (2 donations)

Missouri Association of Rehabilitation Facilities $1,000

Missouri Insurance Coalition PAC $1,000

American Family Insurance  $1,000

FEAPAC of MO $1,000 (Farmers Ins employees and agents PAC)

Blue Cross Blue Shield of Kansas City PAC $1,000

AGC, Inc St. Louis $1,000  (Associated General Contractors) 

QC Holdings  $2.500  (Payday Loan Company)

Hush-Blackwell $1,000

Noranda Aluminum Inc $2,500

McBride & Sons $2,500

Missouri Professionals Mutual $2,000

John Bardgett & Associates Inc $3,300 (2 donations) Lobbyist…largest Tobacco Lobbyist in MO

Burns and McDonnell $1,000

Comcast $1,000

Liberty Mutual Insurance $1,000

Missouri Soybean Assoc  $1,000

Missouri Pork Association $1,000

Missouri Health Care Assoc $1,000

American Subcontractors Assoc $1,000

Right Choice Managed Care $5,000


Perhaps the sleaziest contribution is from the payday loan company.  At one point some legislators were trying to ban the predatory payday loan industry all together. Clearly Diehl is not one of them!  If you are worried about your healthcare insurance prices going up, don’t look to John Diehl for support…it appears as if the health care industry has already bought it. Finally there is Smithfield and the Missouri Pork PAC giving Diehl $2,000.  He gave them a vote against Missouri family farmers when he voted for the Smithfield Farms backed bill that stripped neighboring landowners’ rights to sue for continued waste pollution from its factory hog farms in Missouri. 

Sue Allen the other state rep from Town and Country only received one $1,000 donations. Like most of her donations it came from a physical therapy company. 

Here are Senator Jane Cunningham’s $1,000 contributions in this non-election years:

BNSF Railroad  $1,000

Comcast $1,000

Farmers Insurance PAC  $1,000

MO Medical PAC  $1,000

MO Pharmacy PAC $1,000

Realtors PAC $1,000

David & Thelma Steward (World Wide Technology CEO) $2,500

Anheuser Busch $1,000

Nancy Grove, Ladue Mo  $1,000 (attorney)   

PATCHING THINGS UP:  I thought my August 2 column for the Chesterfield Patch was somewhat pointed, introspective and funny.  At least that is what I thought of the column I filed.  However after a 24-year-old editor cut 55% of it I was feeling something else. 

Here is the actual column:

 How I Wish I Could Enjoy Voting For a Local Republican 

If only these people could either keep their hand out of the cookie jar or stop saying stupid things!

By  John Hoffmann

I have rarely lived in an area where there was much of a two-party system.  

Growing up in the late 1950s and 60s in Webster Groves three doors away was man unique to the neighborhood of large homes.  He was the Democratic Party precinct committeemen. Rumor had it he was also the only Democratic in the precinct.  

In the 1980s when I lived in Kansas City North in Clay County local politics were all Democratic with two exceptions.  Clay County voted for Ronald Reagan for president and Tom Coleman for Congress. 

The 16-years I lived Montgomery County Maryland outside of Washington DC I was able to develop a new personal political philosophy. I decided regardless of political party or beliefs I would vote the candidate who I thought was the least likely to lie. I developed this strategy during the Clinton Administration.  

Maryland was such a Blue Democratic state that it did not make any difference who you voted for in presidential elections because the Democratic candidate was going to win.  This allowed me to vote for Ross Perot and later Ralph Nader because they were clearly the least likely to lie. 

One of the bad memories of my very early youth was as a seven-year old standing alongside of the road in 1960 with a friend from the neighborhood screaming at the top of our lungs, “Whistle while you work, Kennedy is a jerk” as a motorcade with presidential candidate John Kennedy drove by. This outburst occurred after too mornings of listening to my parents discuss politics while reading the Globe-Democrat at breakfast. It is too bad I didn’t keep my mouth shut and simply remember that I saw JFK a few feet away in a motorcade. 

We lived in the Second Congressional District and our Congressman was Thomas Curtis. I went to school with one of Curtis’ sons. The district had a long record of being very independent with residents voting for the person and not the party. Over 160 years there have been 19 Democrats, 11 Republicans and one each from the Whig, Know Nothing, Constitution Union and Unionist parties representing the Second District. 

Besides Curtis in my lifetime, Jimmy Symington (D), Bob Young (D),Jack Buechner (R), Joan Horn (D), Jim Talent (R) and now Todd Akin (R) have gone to Congress from the Second District. None of these people with the exception of Akin could I ever imagine suggesting that members of the opposition party hated God. 

In West County I currently have a State Senator, Jane Cunningham who was the butt of jokes in a Jay Leno monologue when she wanted to repeal child labor laws. Representative Sue Allen, comes from health services field but publicly claims there is no benefit in raising Missouri cigarette taxes (lowest in the nation at 17-cents a pack).  

John Diehl, Jr. another West County state rep who looks and talks like someone central casting would send over to play the part of a politician. He took $1,000 contribution from an out state pork producer this year just before the vote on legislation to help their factory hog farms that took away legal rights from  Missouri farmers. He also took over $3,000 in goodies from lobbyists throughout 2010. 

State rep Cole McNary was a very popular physics and science teacher at Vianney High School. His father was “Clean Gene McNary” former prosecuting attorney and county executive.  Cole also accepted contributions from the pork producer and voted against Missouri farmers. Like Diehl, all year long he was accepting trips to golf courses and tickets to sporting events from lobbyists to the tune of $2,591. You and I open our wallets and pay for green fees and tickets, these guys don’t.  They don’t exactly represent me. 

Ed Martin, now running for Akin’s congressional seat, is the guy who as Governor Blount’s chief of staff cost us citizens almost two million dollars. Martin asked Blunt legal advisor Scott Eckersley for an opinion on requests from newspapers and the Associated Press to obtain Blount’s email records. Martin did not get the opinion he wanted. Eckersley correctly advised the emails were public documents. Martin fired Eckersley and then slandered him by saying he was fired for watching porn at work. 

The State spent $1.3 million defending Martin and Blount from Eckersley’s wrongful termination suit and paid out another $500,000 in judgments to Eckersley after losing.  Martin was forced to resign as the email scandal would not die. Martin doesn’t even live in the Second District, but can legally run for the seat, but why would I want to vote for him?         

I was a cop for 30 years so I am a law and order conservative. I am also a fiscal conservative and hate wasting money. If only the Republicans could find some people who don’t claim my liberal friends (we all have some I even have a sister who is one) hate God, will sell out Missourians for a campaign contribution, fire a public employee for properly doing his job or expect influence peddlers to get them on the golf course or a seat at the big game then I’m all ready to drop my Independent label and try being a Republican again.                

CARTOONS:
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